# 1 Introduction and Historiography of Music in Australia

AMANDA HARRIS AND CLINT BRACKNELL

The library shelves for Dewey number 780.994 are populated by books about 'Australian music' or with some combination of 'Australian' and 'composers' or 'composition' in their titles. A casual observer might glance through these books and be left with the impression that 'Australian music' is a story of white Australians of European heritage who use the instruments and vocal techniques of Western art music (often called classical music).<sup>1</sup> Several of the history books in this field, such as that by Lorna Stirling, open by telling readers that music arrived on the Australian continent 'at the very moment' of colonisation.<sup>2</sup> Performer and music broadcaster James Glennon suggested in his 1968 volume that '[i]t could be said that the story of Music in Australia began in 1790, when the HMS Sirius sailed into Port Jackson, Sydney, and landed the Colony's first piano'.3 Most books dealing with the music of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people are to be found on other shelves entirely - in 781.62 - a classification dominated by what has often been called 'World Music'<sup>4</sup>

The notion that Indigenous music might belong to the world, while Western art music characterises Australia, is not just a quirk of library classification systems; rather, those systems reflect widespread understandings in academic music departments, schools and cultural institutions.<sup>5</sup> This understanding is steeped in imperial fantasy, where the culture of white European empires has aesthetic value, evidences genius and virtuosity and is built on linear histories of progress, while the cultural practices of the colonised world exist in a timeless moment of unchanging tradition and belong to a generic category of exotic music.<sup>6</sup> Still, the category of 'Australian music' also inadequately describes Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander music when so many Indigenous peoples make music to maintain distinctive cultural identities and assert sovereignty.<sup>7</sup> Although Indigenous music is not always experienced or understood by most other Australians, it is certainly created in Australia.

As a companion to 'music in Australia', rather than 'Australian music', this book simultaneously acknowledges the dynamic, fluid nature of music itself and the complexity and contestation inherent in the term 'Australia'. At the time of writing this book, the Australian public was poised for a referendum on whether to alter the Constitution to recognise Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples. Widespread diversity of opinion on the merits of this initiative and the referendum's ultimate defeat are symptomatic of the unreconciled nature of Australia's deeply racist history, involving Stolen Generations of Indigenous children and a White Australia immigration policy until at least the 1960s, alongside long unfulfilled promises of a treaty with Indigenous peoples.<sup>8</sup> As the settler-colonial nation was only established in 1901, 'Australia' indicates the geographical scope of this book, but not our temporal scope.<sup>9</sup> Ongoing Indigenous music practices arising from intimate connections with land presently called 'Australia' existed long before that name was applied.

In this book's chapters, authored by experts on a variety of musical topics, we seek to demonstrate the breadth of musical practice that flows through Australia and to emphasise the diversity of musical experiences. This means that rather than structuring the book around the creative achievements of individuals - such as pioneering composers in the European art music tradition - as many books on 'Australian music' have done before, we regard art music composers and the performance of their works by orchestras, opera companies, chamber music ensembles and soloists as a community of practice, much as we treat Australian country music or the history of Chinese musical forms practised in Australia. This is not an attempt to minimise the importance of art music composers, who have tended to be treated with attention to individual particularity and creative style in ways that musicians of other genres have rarely been, but rather is an effort to understand music in Australia as a rich soundscape of musical practice. In this sense, music that is scored and printed but may be heard in only a handful of performances is not privileged over Indigenous songs sung regularly over millennia across Country, or indeed over songs that have constituted the musical vocabulary of several generations of Australian children.

We also make a resolute departure from any notion of music being brought to this continent with colonisation, instead exploring understandings of music before European arrival and its continuous expressions ever since. Graeme Skinner stated in 2015 that though considerable documentation of Indigenous music existed from the earliest days of colonisation, music historians have largely overlooked it, while general historians have overlooked settler music in favour of Aboriginal history – 'Oddly, it has seldom occurred to anyone to try to do both.'<sup>10</sup> The music of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people on this continent is, in this book, very much at the 'heart of things'<sup>11</sup> and exists both in 'extra-colonial histories'<sup>12</sup> as well as ongoing entanglements with non-Indigenous cultural practices in the current moment.<sup>13</sup>

While bringing Indigenous music-making into the centre of the frame and considering music through communities of practice are key objectives of this book, we acknowledge that similarly urgent imperatives underpinned previous approaches to writing histories of music in Australia. Musicologists since the 1960s have been driven to demonstrate that music in Australia was more than a derivative history, putting the tools of music analysis to the task of creating a vocabulary to describe the distinctiveness of Australian art music practice. The subsequent generation's use of ethnographic methods was in turn a departure from models centred only on music analysis. These methodological choices are also political gestures that impact what we see and hear, and what goes unseen and unheard. Even in this book's attempt to broaden the scope and diversity of stories about music in Australia, we imagine future scholars critiquing what our generation omitted. This is then not so much a corrective as a vision for an inclusive future in the mode of what Mark McKenna describes as 'history as a conversation of hope'.<sup>14</sup>

### 'Australian Music' and 'Music in Australia' Historiography

One of the key objectives of books published up until the present day on musical life in Australia has been to draw the bounds of what we might think of as Australian in music. In 1952, choral and orchestral conductor William Arundel Orchard titled his book *Music in Australia: More than 150 Years of Development*. With his training and career forged in music schools and universities in England, Orchard's account of musical development in Australia focused on new arrivals from England who contributed to new Australian institutions. Orchard does not mention Aboriginal music across the book's 211 pages, but then includes, with no explanation, an appendix of scores for two Ngarigu and one Ngarrindjeri song notated by John Lhotsky and Isaac Nathan.<sup>15</sup>

Other early books sought to include discussion of Indigenous music, even while positioning the importation of an early piano as the founding moment of Australia's musical culture. Performer and historian Isabelle Moresby's 1948 *Australia Makes Music* devoted a full chapter to Aboriginal music, suggesting in a forward-looking spirit that '[s]ongs that will be handed on perhaps for centuries are still being composed by Aborigines<sup>16</sup>. In a preface to Moresby's book, conductor and later director of the NSW State Conservatorium Bernard Heinze welcomed this conceptualization of music-making, suggesting it reflected 'this stage in our musical development'.<sup>17</sup> These early accounts also offered detailed profiles of performers, conductors, instrument makers, broadcasters and ensembles as drivers of Australian musical culture who were just as important as composers.<sup>18</sup>

In the decade or so from 1965, Orchard's and Moresby's early efforts at forming a body of Australian music history writing were built upon in an expanding field of publications that increasingly understood 'Australian music' to be an account of individual art music composers. In this new swathe of publications by Larry Sitsky (1965), Donald Peart (1966), Andrew McCredie (1969), James Murdoch (1972), Frank Callaway and David Tunley (eds., 1978) there was a shift away from discussion of Australia's musical cultures as they were performed, heard and produced through cultural institutions, venues, instrument makers and ensembles, towards music as generated and innovated through schools of compositional practice.<sup>19</sup>

The most renowned of these early histories, the 1967 Australia's Music by music historian and critic Roger Covell, continues to assert its presence as a field-defining text. Australia's Music's opening statement positioned the book as concerned with 'a European musical culture transplanted by Europeans to a country not in Europe'.<sup>20</sup> However, it also featured Aboriginal music, devoting 17 of its 290 pages to discussion of the topic, drawn from the scholarship of anthropologists and ethnomusicologists, especially Alice Moyle and Catherine Ellis, along with a substantial section on Anglo-Celtic folk musics in Australia (30 pages).<sup>21</sup> Within a musicological field shaped by the composer-focused studies of the 1960s onwards, the parts of Covell's book focused on Aboriginal music and folk musics have been largely forgotten.<sup>22</sup> By contrast, Covell's evaluation of the relative value of a range of art music composers has continued to be widely contested, and his writing on colonial music-making is frequently cited. Australia's Music continues to shape the form of the musicological field.<sup>23</sup>

Covell evaluated current composers' works, suggesting directions in which music might continue to flourish, favouring composers including Margaret Sutherland, Malcolm Williamson, Don Banks, Felix Werder, Larry Sitsky, Peter Sculthorpe, George Dreyfus, Richard Meale and Nigel Butterley, and passing over others.<sup>24</sup> The ongoing influence of Covell's

evaluation of art music composers remains in evidence in the most recent musicological writing about individuals or groups of composers. Kate Bowan shows how many subsequent writers followed Covell in characterising Australian music prior to the 1960s as both provincial and, simultaneously, too indebted to the culture of Britain.<sup>25</sup> Many narratives about Australian music mark the 1960s as key, with some aiming to recuperate music prior to this date, and others defining it as the beginning of a new era of Australian culture.<sup>26</sup> Building on Covell's detailed writing on individual composers, Michael Hooper suggests that treatment of composers of this era has tended to be ahistorical and largely inattentive to the 'form of Australian Music that was built on difference, difficulty, and argument' in the 1960s and 1970s. In comparison to Covell, however, the boundaries Hooper draws around the musicological field arguably define 'difference' in the narrowest of terms, focusing only on modernist composers of 'Australian music' over these two decades.<sup>27</sup>

In a snapshot of the discourse between European Australian composers of this era, composer Malcolm Williamson argued in 1970 that new Australian music

is nationalistic music . . . because it implies a collective plea to bring to birth a real nation that can absorb both the Asiatic and the European in its blood, and can flourish as a Southern Pacific culture, able to meet its geographical neighbours on friendly terms, without having its hands held by two white parents.<sup>28</sup>

Composer Anne Boyd developed these ideas further, suggesting 'a distinctive characteristic of the modern Australian composer is his pan-cultural awareness of music as a world phenomenon, not simply a European one'.<sup>29</sup> Both Williamson's and Boyd's accounts imagined Australian multiculturalism not as distinctive and valuable on its own terms, but rather as a fount for inspiration – a toolbox from which new innovations could be fashioned to inform composers in the Western art music tradition.

Yet, Skinner suggests that while composers considered their composing movement as a kind of culture-defining rebirth in the 1960s, for most of the Australian public, this era would bring to mind a far more diverse selection of musical experiences that might have included:

Johnny O'Keefe and The Seekers as well as Richard Meale and Malcolm Williamson, Little Pattie and the Australian Ballet, Slim Dusty and Joan Sutherland, Jimmy Little's 'The Royal Telephone', and George English's *Death of a Wombat* – and into the 1970s, George Dreyfus's *Rush*, the Australia Council, and the National Anthem referendum.<sup>30</sup>

Ethnomusicologists focused on localised practices of Indigenous musicmaking have played an important role in bringing the diverse repertoire of Aboriginal song to wider attention and building a foundation on which the hundreds of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander musical traditions of the Australian continent can be written into current music histories. The Australian Institute of Aboriginal Studies (AIAS, later AIATSIS) was founded in 1964 and spearheaded a programme of recording Aboriginal music that funded the work of ethnomusicologists who would bring encounters between Aboriginal musicians and non-Indigenous scholars and composers into academic institutions across the country. The Centre for Aboriginal Studies in Music's (CASM's) programme of appointing Aboriginal knowledge holders as senior lecturers in the 1970s is also noteworthy. Some of the early work published in the same era as composerfocused studies of Australian music was summarised by Alice Moyle in 1964 and included Moyle's own work on Aboriginal songs from Tasmania, E. H. Davies' work on South Australian songs, Trevor Jones' studies of music from Arnhem Land and Catherine Ellis' analysis of Central Australian song.<sup>31</sup> In subsequent years the ethnomusicological study of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander song traditions would flourish, while remaining distinct from the study of 'Australian music'.

#### Genre and Australian Music

The range of this literature on Australian music highlights the ways that some kinds of music-making have shaped the writing of the national story and others have remained peripheral to this story. In 1994, Bruce Johnson provocatively suggested that 'the conventional reading of Australia's musical history can only be sustained by excluding most of the music that has actually happened in this country'.<sup>32</sup> Johnson's claim rested on the musicology discipline's focus on art music and consequent exclusion of the full range of jazz, folk and popular music forms, a point he illustrated through the career of performer and composer Don Banks. Johnson showed that musicological narratives of Banks' career begin with his relocation to the United Kingdom to pursue a composition path in modernist art music; they ignore his influential role in jazz experimentation in Australia in the decade before his departure.<sup>33</sup> This parallels scholarship in literary studies and history, where, as Melissa Bellanta points out, writers such as Vance Palmer, H. M. Green, A. A. Phillips and Russel Ward 'were schooled in a discourse which disdained mass-produced culture ... This

selective nationalist approach gave rise to a skewed vision of Australian culture that in many ways persists to this day.<sup>34</sup>

Shane Homan shows that 97 per cent of participants in a 2017 national survey reported listening to, and around 15 per cent reported 'creative participation' in, popular music.<sup>35</sup> Such wide-ranging engagement with this broad category of music suggests that any consideration of music in Australia must pay it more than casual attention. Scholarly research focused on popular music forms is less likely to coin the term 'Australian music', without the genre-specific word 'popular' inserted, than musicological writing focused on art music. However, scholarly interest in what might be distinctive about popular music in Australia is strong.

In her historical account of popular culture since 1945, Michelle Arrow opens with a vignette about the formation of chart-topping Australian band The Easybeats from recently arrived Dutch and Scottish migrants, whose song 'Friday on my Mind' would be voted the best Australian song of all time at the 2001 Australian Performing Rights Association Awards.<sup>36</sup> In their conceptualisation of Australian popular music, Smith and Brett focus on three key genres of music that 'enact a distinctive desired relationship between individual, community, state and nation'.<sup>37</sup> Their three genres – folk, country and 'public multicultural music' – draw our attention to musical realms that not only enact relationships between individuals and the nation but have also attracted wide participation.

Dibley and Gayo show that 'the presence of a distinctive 'Australian sound' has been hotly contested in critical accounts of local popular music'.<sup>38</sup> Jon Stratton's work over several decades has profiled a distinctive Australian beat-driven rock; country-influenced rock ballads; and the combination of poprock, Oz rock and alternative rock in the 1970s and 1980s as popular music sought to understand itself 'in the terms of a national culture'.<sup>39</sup> Country music has been particularly influential for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander musicians, and Peter Dunbar-Hall and Chris Gibson suggest that an overlapping 'musical cartography' defines both Indigenous and non-Indigenous country music outside of the major east coast cities.<sup>40</sup> Dunbar-Hall and Gibson also define a breadth of music by Aboriginal musicians that defies classification in any particular genre. Similarly, Clint Bracknell opens his chapter about the field of Indigenous music in Australia with a determination to resist prescriptive definitions of 'Indigenous Australian music', asserting that "Indigenous music" is not a musical genre'.41

Correctives to the narrow conceptualisation of 'Australian music' that Bruce Johnson identifies have also sought to include music that reflects the

https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108991209.002

multicultural characteristics of contemporary Australian society. Dan Bendrups argues that popular music scholars and ethnomusicologists are driven by similar interests in Indigenous musics and those of migrant communities, and (following Johnson) suggests they have ethnographic methods in common.<sup>42</sup> John Whiteoak, whose jazz scholarship is mentioned by Johnson, has contributed perspectives on music in Australia focused not only on jazz but on German dance bands; Italian-Australian accordionists; Argentine tango; and Hawaiian, African American and other folk and popular musical forms.<sup>43</sup> Aline Scott-Maxwell's research on connections between Asian and Australian musics, especially the music of Indonesia and China, has also advanced this field, and Scott-Maxwell and Whiteoak's co-edited *Currency Companion to Music and Dance in Australia* offers a comprehensive approach to documenting the scope of musical activity on the Australian continent.<sup>44</sup>

### **Cultural Institutions**

In parallel to these written accounts, the institutions for supporting a musical culture were also burgeoning from the mid-twentieth century onwards. An act of Parliament in 1932 established the nation's first major cultural institution - the Australian Broadcasting Commission (ABC, later Australian Broadcasting Corporation).<sup>45</sup> From the outset the ABC was not only a broadcaster but also seeded musical infrastructure that centralised and ultimately supplanted the dispersed cultural activities of the early decades of the twentieth century.<sup>46</sup> The Broadcasting Act of 1932 articulated a mission to form ensembles of musicians that would enable the rendition of high-quality performance. Within a year of its establishment, small permanent orchestras had been established in Sydney and Melbourne, eventually moving towards professional orchestras in each state.<sup>47</sup> As new arts institutions developed, the defining of cultural boundaries was a regularly recurring topic of discussion. In a lecture series given on the ABC in 1934, expatriate composer Percy Grainger had advocated attention be given not just to orchestral, chamber and experimental music in European musical forms but also to non-Western musics, and in his opening lecture, he pointed to the 'tunes that are lithe and graceful as snakes, and highly complex in their rhythmic irregularities' to be found in Australian Aboriginal music.<sup>48</sup> Increasingly, the ABC stood at the centre of a range of cultural activities; from the 1940s the ABC began employing composer/conductors on its full-time staff, chairing the boards for festivals

and adjudicating composition prizes.<sup>49</sup> In 1967, Roger Covell suggested that '[i]ts federal directors of music have affected the whole movement of professional music-making'.<sup>50</sup>

In 1954, the visit of Queen Elizabeth II prompted discussion of a new phase in Australian cultural life that could build on the momentum of celebrations for the royal tour. Accordingly, a new cultural institution was founded – the Australian Elizabethan Theatre Trust (AETT), which aimed to cultivate 'in the arts in Australia a new Elizabethan age, as productive and inspiring as the first Elizabethan age in England in the sixteenth century'.<sup>51</sup> Just some of the important ensembles formed by the AETT were the national opera (1956) and ballet companies (1962) and their associated orchestras (1969), the National Institute for Dramatic Arts (NIDA, 1958), and the Australian Chamber Orchestra (1975).

The AETT also toured an extraordinary range of performing arts ensembles from all over the world, including offerings as diverse as African American jazz singer Ella Fitzgerald, a production of George Gershwin's *Porgy and Bess* cast with African American and Māori performers, Peking Opera ensembles, a Zorba Song and Dance Company and the English vocal ensemble the Swingle Singers.<sup>52</sup> The Trust's leasing of key performance venues such as the Princess Theatre in Melbourne and the Elizabethan Theatre in Sydney also made the staging of concerts possible throughout this period.<sup>53</sup> As Richard Waterhouse has shown, the AETT both promoted 'high' culture and lessened the high-low distinctions in cultural forms, foreshadowing the diverse musical practices that would come to be supported by the Australia Council decades later.<sup>54</sup>

Alongside the Trust, performing arts were also supported by Arts Councils. The Arts Council of Australia formed as a national body in 1948, bringing together Arts Councils across the states and territories (later renamed as Regional Arts Councils). The 1943-founded NSW Division (formerly Council for the Encouragement of Music and the Arts (CEMA)), led by Dorothy Helmrich, was particularly active in programming nationwide touring events.<sup>55</sup> The Arts Councils also toured international ensembles characterised by a similar variety to those brought over by the AETT.

Official institutional support for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander musical ensembles was not widespread in the early twentieth century, leaving Aboriginal people to form more community-oriented performing troupes, such as the many gumleaf bands that toured throughout New South Wales.<sup>56</sup> In the 1940s, community-organised localised events

brought Indigenous people together to play music and to dance, at venues such as the Coolbaroo club in the south of Western Australia, house parties in northern Queensland, and events organised in Redfern and Fitzroy in the eastern cities by musicians and community leaders such as Bill Onus and Col Hardy.<sup>57</sup>

The mid-century saw establishment of institutions focused on Indigenous performing arts, though these were driven by non-Indigenous people due to the limits placed on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people's self-determination during the 'assimilation era'.<sup>58</sup> Many Aboriginal performers nevertheless took up opportunities to publicly showcase their musical talents through NADOC (the National Aborigines' Day Observance Committee, formed in 1956, later NAIDOC), when it began staging an annual talent quest featuring Aboriginal musicians from across New South Wales.<sup>59</sup> NAIDOC later transformed into a key national organisation for the celebration and recognition of Aboriginal creative arts. Other Indigenous-run music institutions would flourish once the 1967 referendum removed discriminatory powers from the Australian Constitution, such as CAAMA (Central Australian Media Association), the Aboriginal Theatre Foundation, the Australian and Islander Dance Theatre (AIDT, later NAISDA), the Aboriginal Artists Agency and training institutes such as Western Australia's Abmusic and New South Wales' Eora Centre.

Though centrally organised and supported cultural institutions characterise the mid-century, smaller-scale music organisations continued to diversify the musical landscape, with rarely heard opera staged by UNSW Opera from 1968,<sup>60</sup> the Renaissance Players at the University of Sydney creating a performance context for early music from Western Europe with players also crossing over into newly flourishing 'multicultural folk music',<sup>61</sup> and locally funded groups such as the Ethnic Music Centre of Western Australia (1983), the Brisbane Ethnic Music and Arts Centre (1987), Multicultural Arts Victoria (1983) and Sydney's La Peña supporting a growing multicultural music scene the 1980s.<sup>62</sup> Various folk and popular music festivals - including the National Folk Festival (founded 1967), Sunbury Pop Festival (1972-5), Tamworth Country Music Festival (founded 1972) and classical music festivals such as Musica Viva's festivals (from the late 1960s) and the Four Winds Festival (first staged in 1991) have also cultivated opportunities for homegrown traditions, though Indigenous and non-Indigenous music festivals largely remained distinct until the mid-1980s (see chapters in this volume by Duffy and by Brown and Treloyn).63

After more than half a century of cultural development, institutions that remain the key funders and supporters of varied music today took shape: the Australia Council for the Arts in 1969,<sup>64</sup> the Aboriginal Arts Board in 1972,<sup>65</sup> and the Australian Music Centre (AMC) in 1975. Though the AMC's legacy has largely been in its representation of and promotion of art music composers, the major multicultural music organisation the Boîte had its origins in a concert series at the AMC in 1978.<sup>66</sup>

### This Volume

Though the volume aims to be broad-ranging and to balance chapters focused on the past with those anchored in the present, it makes no claims to being exhaustive. In some areas in particular, we are conscious of the work still to be done to expand the field. Key areas we hope future researchers will focus on include the international networks of touring musicians and ensembles that mark Australian musical encounters over several centuries;<sup>67</sup> early music revival movements that have led to the strong presence of historically informed performance (HIP) that marks the performance landscape represented by ensembles such as Pinchgut Opera, the Australian Romantic and Classical Orchestra, Australian Brandenburg Orchestra and others; and ever-evolving genres of popular music that continue to take new directions. We suggest that there is scope for entire volumes to devote a chapter each to the many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander song and musical practices of the past and present, and other volumes that might more fully document the diversity of Australia's musical cultures shaped through histories of migration from all corners of the globe.

The volume is organised in four themed sections: Continuities, Encounters, Diversities and Institutions, and we briefly summarise the content of these sections here. Part I, Continuities, is focused on long practices of music-making that evidence ongoing traditions but also histories of exchange and change. This section opens with Aaron Corn and Brian Djangirrawuy Gumbula-Garawirrtja's exploration of Yolŋu song and the way song words and musical elements contain within them histories of trade and engagement with near neighbours in Makassar and present-day Indonesia. Karl Neuenfeldt continues this exploration of continuities and variation, detailing three themes in Torres Strait Islander musics: tradition, travel and change. In Clint Bracknell and Lou Bennett's chapter, the coauthors bring their expertise in reviving Noongar (Bracknell), Yorta Yorta

https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108991209.002

and Dja Dja Wurrung (Bennett) song and language practices to reflect on the impact of loss and resurgence of Indigenous song on ecologies and healing in the land now known as Australia. Michael Webb and Christopher Coady round off this first part with a chapter on the travelling histories of the 'spiritual' song form from historical performances by African American musicians to their continuities in contemporary performances by Indigenous Pacific and Indigenous Australian performers.

In Part II, readers are met with a series of Encounters, emphasising the historical cosmopolitanism of music in Australia and the diversity of influences on current musical cultures. Laura Case and Amanda Harris situate some of the earliest efforts in European music-making in colonial towns on Aboriginal land. The subsequent chapters then explore a range of musical genres encountered in Australia and the new directions they forged. Kate Bowan positions modernist art music of the early decades of the twentieth century in relation to the international mobility of white middle-class creatives in the interwar period, exploring key composers as early proponents of the modernisms that would flourish later in the twentieth century. Toby Martin teases out the debt country music owes to both its Appalachian musical roots and Anglo-Celtic Australian bush ballads and British Isles folk music. Jadey O'Regan and Tim Byron examine the weekly pop chart for what it tells us about Australians as listeners and consumers of music in their encounters with both local and imported musics. In the final chapter of this section, acclaimed performer and composer William Barton gives an artist's perspective on the didjeridu on the art music stage.

In Part III, Diversities, the chapters address a variety of genres, cultures and musical identities in Australia. Laura Glitsos and Clint Bracknell explore cultures of metal music in Australia, focusing in particular on structures of identity and belonging. Louise Devenish and Talisha Goh unpack a series of new directions in art music, exploring contemporary composers' engagement with issues of social and climate justice and new creative and curatorial approaches to conceptualising art music. Three artist perspectives then explore defined genres of musical practice: Cat Hope and Aaron Wyatt contribute the latest perspectives on experimental and electronic musics; Paul McDermott reflects on Australian techno and dance music; and Jamie Oehlers brings together six jazz practitioners to explore performance and improvisation in Australian jazz. The next four chapters focus on culturally diverse musical traditions that have carved out space in the Australian musical landscape. Aline Scott-Maxwell and John Whiteoak start with a broad view of music diversity and how music has been shaped by cultural difference, including discussion of German, Italian and Jewish folk music and a case study of Indonesian musics in Australia. Then Nicholas Ng, Liu Lu and Catherine Ingram explore history and present of performance of Chinese musical genres from buskers to opera, and from sacred to popular musics in Australia. Bonnie B. McConnell and Lamine Sonko explore African Australian music practices across contexts ranging from new multimedia arts initiatives and music festivals to community events and schools. Finally, Christopher Sainsbury and Nardi Simpson describe the interventions of the Ngarra-burria First Peoples Composers Initiative in remaking the shape of newly commissioned art music on Australian stages.

The volume's last part, Institutions, profiles musical institutions in Australia in their variability and diversity, drawing on historical and contemporary data on places, organisations, festivals and broadcasting. First in this section, Amanda Harris explores what music-making at key iconic sites can reveal about the continuities and diversities of music in Australia, focusing on the Sydney Opera House at Tubowgule on the southeastern coast and Uluru on Anangu Country in Central Australia. Reuben Brown and Sally Treloyn examine the ways that Aboriginal performers from remote communities bring relationships with place to Indigenous music festivals. Elizabeth Mackinlay and Katelyn Barney then examine the phenomenon of children's music on Australian television and its place in the social, musical and cultural life of children. Ben Green and Ian Rogers give an account of youth music through two further institutions - Triple J radio and the Big Day Out festival - telling a story of uniquely Australian public and private entrepreneurship, identity and outreach. To end Part IV, Michelle Duffy makes sense of Australian multicultural and folk festivals and their situatedness in policy and the politics of what constitutes the Australian population.

In the volume's final chapter, we pick up where these chapters have taken us, asking what is next for music in Australia and showing learnings for the future.

#### Notes

 Some exceptions emphasise the diversity of music in Australia, including D. Fabian and J. Napier (eds.), *Diversity in Australia's Music: Themes Past, Present, and for the Future* (Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2018); A. Scott-Maxwell and J. Whiteoak (eds.), *Currency Companion to Music and Dance in Australia* (Sydney: Currency House in association with Currency Press, 2003); W. A. Bebbington (ed.), *The Oxford Companion to Australian Music* (Melbourne: Oxford University Press, 1997);
C. Rowley (ed.), *Australia: Exploring the Musical Landscape* (Grosvenor Place, NSW: Australian Music Centre, 1998).

- L. Stirling, 'The Development of Australian Music', *Historical Studies: Australia and New Zealand*, 3(9) (1944), 58–9.
- J. Glennon, Australian Music & Musicians (Sydney: Rigby, 1968), p. 243. For other accounts of the piano's arrival as founding moment, see W. A. Orchard's reference to the piano as one of 'the earliest records of cultural activity' in W. A. Orchard, Music in Australia: More than 150 Years of Development (Melbourne: Georgian House, 1952), p. 1; and I. Moresby, Australia Makes Music (London: Longmans, Green & Co., 1948), p. 2.
- 4. For a discussion of how performance of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander music was categorised as world music by the Australian music industry as recently as the twenty-first century, see C. Bracknell, 'Identity, Language and Collaboration in Indigenous Music' in L. Bamblett, F. Myers and T. Rowse (eds.), *The Difference Identity Makes* (Canberra: Aboriginal Studies Press, 2019).
- The systemic privileging of Western art music in Australian music institutions has been demonstrated in C. Bracknell and L. Barwick, 'The Fringe or the Heart of Things? Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Musics in Australian Music Institutions', *Musicology Australia*, 42(2) (2020), 70–84.
- 6. A. Harris, *Representing Australian Aboriginal Music and Dance, 1930–1970* (New York: Bloomsbury Academic, 2020), p. 3; Bracknell, 'Identity, Language and Collaboration', p. 111. B. Attwood characterises a difference between narratives oriented in time and those oriented in place, as a key contrast between non-Indigenous histories and Indigenous narratives. B. Attwood, 'Aboriginal History, Minority Histories and Historical Wounds: The Postcolonial Condition, Historical Knowledge and the Public Life of History in Australia', *Postcolonial Studies*, 14(2) (2011), 177.
- 7. Bracknell, 'Identity, Language and Collaboration', p. 112; Bracknell and Bennett, this volume.
- H. Hobbs and B. T. Jones, 'Egalitarian Nationhoods: A Political Theory in Defence of the Voice to Parliament in the Uluru Statement from the Heart', *Australian Journal of Political Science*, 57(2) (2022), 129–44.
- 9. 1901 marks the Federation of the Australian nation and the shift from separately administered colonies into states of a single nation. The term Australia was coined by Matthew Flinders much earlier than this but only signified the nation state from Federation in 1901. M. Flinders, *General Chart of Terra Australis or Australia Showing the Parts Explored between 1798 and 1803 by M. Flinders Commr. of H.M.S. Investigator* (London: Published as the Act directs by G. & W. Nicol, Pall Mall, 1814), http://nla.gov.au/nla.obj-232588549.

- G. Skinner, 'The Invention of Australian Music', *Musicology Australia*, 37(2) (2015), 291. It is worth noting Roger Covell pointedly opens his 1967 book with the acknowledgement that 'there was a musical tradition that of the Aborigines already fully established and of unsuspected sophistication at the time of Australia's first settlement by people of European stock'. R. Covell, *Australia's Music: Themes of a New Society* (Melbourne: Sun Books, 1967), pp. 1–2. Isabelle Moresby's chapter devoted to Aboriginal music within a book otherwise focused on European musical practices is another exception. Moresby, *Australia Makes Music*.
- 11. Bracknell and Barwick, 'The Fringe or the Heart of Things?'.
- 12. S. Konishi, 'First Nations Scholars, Settler Colonial Studies, and Indigenous History', *Australian Historical Studies*, 50(3) (2019), 20.
- 13. Harris, Representing Australian Aboriginal Music and Dance.
- 14. M. McKenna, *Looking for Blackfellas' Point: An Australian History of Place* (Sydney: UNSW Press, 2002), p. 7.
- 15. Orchard, *Music in Australia*, pp. 212–14. Harold Blair, the Aboriginal tenor who had achieved some fame at the time this book was published, is also not mentioned among the long list of contemporary performers. On Blair, see Harris, *Representing Australian Aboriginal Music and Dance*, pp. 52–72.
- 16. Moresby, Australia Makes Music, p. 18.
- 17. B. Heinze, foreword to Australia Makes Music, p. x.
- 18. Orchard, *Music in Australia* gives much more space to performers, while composers only get between one and three sentences in the relevant chapter. Moresby, *Australia Makes Music* gives both performers and composers more extensive biographical sketches that extend over several pages.
- These mention Aboriginal music only in relation to its use by non-Indigenous composers such as Antill, Douglas, Hill and Sculthorpe. L. Sitsky, 'Australia: Emergence of the New Music in Australia', *Perspectives of New Music*, 4(1) (1965), 176–9; D. Peart, 'The Australian Avant-Garde', *Proceedings of the Royal Musical Association*, 93(1) (1966), 1–9; A. McCredie, *Musical Composition in Australia: Including Select Bibliography and Discography* (Canberra: Advisory Board, Commonwealth Assistance to Australian Composers, 1969); J. Murdoch, *Australia's Contemporary Composers* (Melbourne: Sun Books, 1972); F. Callaway and D. Tunley, *Australian Composition in the Twentieth Century* (Melbourne: Oxford University Press, 1978). The one book from this era that continued Moresby's and Orchard's emphasis on music-making more broadly conceived was Glennon, *Australian Music & Musicians*.
- 20. Covell asserted that this subject 'is specific but not essentially unique' in this concern with transplanted European music. Covell, *Australia's Music*, pp. 1–2.
- 21. Covell, Australia's Music.
- 22. In Covell's coverage of genre, there are also many exclusions. Rickard writes for example that apart from 'folk ballads, popular music, imported or local, is

not on Covell's agenda'. J. Rickard, 'Writing Music into Australian History', *Musicology Australia*, 37(2) (2015), 273.

- 23. Therese Radic suggested that 'Covell's interest at the time was in composition, canon and hierarchy, not social usage or the cult of performance and its reception . . . For thirty years it has been used as a core text in tertiary courses with any Australian content at all. If you look at the bibliography of almost any book on Australian history that mentions music this text is cited. And for good reason: it stands alone, even now. The Covellian view permeated the small musical worlds within the academy, found its way into the historians' repertoire of quick reference books and ended up in the heads of their students, many of whom, as teachers, still perpetuate its stance.' T. Radic, 'The Lost Chord of Australian Culture: Researching Australian Music History' (Community of Researchers: Proceedings of the XXIInd Annual Conference, Melbourne, 2002), p. 8. The Australian Music Centre's tribute to Covell acknowledged Australia's Music as 'the first major study of the history, development and performance of Western classical music in Australia'. Australian Music Centre, 'Roger Covell (1931–2019)', Resonate Magazine (4 June 2019), www.australianmusiccentre.com.au/article/roger-covell-1931-2019. Kate Bowan described it as 'the only generalist narrative' of music history of Australia. 'Wild Men and Mystics: Rethinking Roy Agnew's Early Sydney Works', Musicology Australia, 30 (2008), 2; also quoted in G. Skinner, 'Toward a General History of Australian Musical Composition: First National Music, 1788-c.1860', PhD thesis, University of Sydney (2011), p. 22. Gordon Kerry described it as 'the first comprehensive study of music in Australia since white settlement'. G. Kerry New Classical Music: Composing Australia (Sydney: UNSW Press, 2009), p. 4. Rhoderick McNeill states that 'he has come closer than any writer before or since to providing a survey of Australian composers and their achievement' and made 'an enormous advance on the poor documentation of Australian music found in previous treatments by Moresby and Orchard in 1949 and 1952 respectively'. R. McNeill, The Australian Symphony from Federation to 1960 (Farnham: Ashgate, 2014), pp. 2, 209–11. See also Fabian and Napier, Diversity in Australia's Music. John Rickard critiqued historians of the 1970s and 1980s on whether they show evidence of having 'read Covell'. Rickard, 'Writing Music into Australian History', 274-5.
- 24. Covell, Australia's Music.
- 25. Bowan, 'Wild Men and Mystics', 2. See also Kerry's characterisation of the 1960s as 'when Australian composers regained a sense of contemporaneity', *New Classical Music*, p. 4.
- 26. More recent profiles of Australian composition include L. Kouvaras, 'Australian Composition since 1970: Diverse, Daring, Multi-Dimensional' in C. Rowley and Australian Music Centre (eds.), *Australia: Exploring the Musical Landscape* (Sydney: Australian Music Centre, 1998); Kerry, *New Classical Music*; Joel Crotty, 'Towards an Australian Art-Music Canon', *Quadrant*,

55(10) (2011); McNeill, The Australian Symphony from Federation to 1960;

- D. Symons, Australia's Jindyworobak Composers (Abingdon: Routledge, 2020).
- 27. M. Hooper, *Australian Music and Modernism*, 1960–1975 (New York: Bloomsbury Academic, 2019), pp. 3, 14.
- M. Williamson, 'How Australian Can Australian Music Become?', Journal of the Royal Society of Arts, 118(5167) (1970), 421–2.
- 29. A. Boyd, 'Not for Export: Recent Developments in Australian Music', *The Musical Times*, 111(1533) (1970), 1100.
- 30. Skinner, 'The Invention of Australian Music', 289-90.
- A. M. Moyle, 'Australian Aboriginal Music: A Bibliography and Discography', *Musicology Australia*, 1(1) (1964), 39–40.
- B. Johnson, 'Popular Music and Australian Modernism', *Meanjin*, 53(2) (1994), 352.
- Johnson cites writing about Banks by Covell, Ann Carr-Boyd, Murdoch and McCredie, 'Popular Music and Australian Modernism', 350, 54.
- M. J. Bellanta, 'Australian Masculinities and Popular Song: The Songs of Sentimental Blokes 1900–1930s', *Australian Historical Studies*, 43(3) (2012), 427.
- S. Homan, 'The "Music Nation": Popular Music and Australian Cultural Policy' in D. Rowe, G. Turner, and E. Waterton (eds.), *Making Culture* (London: Routledge, 2018), p. 51.
- M. Arrow, Friday on Our Minds: Australian Popular Culture in Australia since 1945 (Sydney: UNSW Press, 2009), pp. 1–2.
- G. Smith and J. Brett, 'Nation, Authenticity and Social Difference in Australian Popular Music: Folk, Country, Multicultural', *Journal of Australian Studies*, 22(58) (1998), 3.
- B. Dibley and M. Gayo, 'Favourite Sounds: The Australian Music Field', Media International Australia Incorporating Culture & Policy, 167(1) (2018), 148.
- J. Stratton, 'Whiter Rock: The "Australian Sound" and the Beat Boom', *Continuum*, 17(3) (2003), 343; J. Stratton, 'Nation Building and Australian Popular Music in the 1970s and 1980s', *Continuum*, 20(2) (2006), 251. Stratton positions this in contrast to Graeme Turner's characterisation of Australian rock and pop music as purely derivative. G. Turner, 'Australian Popular Music and Its Contexts' in P. Hayward (ed.), *From Punk Rock to Postmodernism: Popular Music and Australian Culture from the 1960s to the 1990s* (Sydney: Allen & Unwin, 1992).
- 40. P. Dunbar-Hall and C. Gibson, *Deadly Sounds, Deadly Places: Contemporary Aboriginal Music in Australia* (Sydney: UNSW Press, 2004), p. 56.
- 41. Bracknell, 'Identity, Language and Collaboration in Indigenous Music', 101-2.
- D. Bendrups, 'Popular Music Studies and Ethnomusicology in Australasia', IASPM, 3 (2013), 48–62.
- 43. J. Whiteoak, 'A Good Black Music Story? Black American Stars in Australian Musical Entertainment before "Jazz" in S. Loy, J. Rickwood and S. Bennett

(eds.), *Popular Music, Stars and Stardom* (ANU Press, 2018); 'Hawaiian Music and Jazzing: Some Comments on "Aloha Australia – Hawaiian Music in Australia (1920–55)", *Perfect Beat*, 2(3) (1995); 'Italian-Australian Musicians, "Argentino" Tango Bands and the Australian Tango Band Era', *Context: Journal of Music Research*, 35/36 (2012), 93–110; 'What Were the So-Called "German Bands" of Pre-World War I Australian Street Life?', *Nineteenth-Century Music Review* (2018), 51–65, https://doi.org/10.1017/S1479409817000088.

- 44. A. Scott-Maxwell and J. Whiteoak, *Currency Companion to Music and Dance in Australia* (Sydney: Currency House, 2003). Skinner identifies the ambitious *Currency Companion* as 'perfectly suited to displaying the new diversity in Australian musical scholarship and its embrace of multi-ethnic and popular traditions', echoing Johnson's critique that accounts of Australian music have largely failed to actually account for music in Australia. Skinner, 'The Invention of Australian Music', 291.
- 45. Australian Broadcasting Commission Act 1932, Cth, s.24.
- 46. On earlier ensembles, see F. Fraser, 'A City for Music Lovers: Creating a Classical Music Culture in Sydney 1889–1939', PhD thesis, Australian National University (2018), pp. 223–5; J. Russoniello, 'A History in Blue Pencil: Cyril Monk's Performance Annotations and a Bygone Musical Style', *Musicology Australia*, 44(1) (2022), 79–103.
- 47. K. Morgan, 'Cultural Advance: The Formation of Australia's Permanent Symphony Orchestras, 1944–1951', *Musicology Australia*, 33(1) (2011). We note also Fraser's point that the Sydney Symphony Orchestra was not newly established by the ABC, but rather expanded from a studio orchestra of existing players, and only marketed as the SSO from 1936. Fraser, 'Orchestrating the Metropolis', 211.
- K. E. Nelson, 'Percy Grainger's Work for the Australian Broadcasting Commission, 1934–1935: Background and Reception', Australasian Music Research, 2–3 (1998), 99–110. The full text of the lectures is reproduced in J. Blacking, 'A Common-Sense View of All Music': Reflections on Percy Grainger's Contribution to Ethnomusicology and Music Education (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1987), p. 154.
- 49. For example, in the major cultural festival marking fifty years since Australian Federation in 1951, programming was determined by the arts committee, chaired by the ABC, of which Musica Viva's Arthur Davis was also a member. Harris, *Representing Australian Aboriginal Music and Dance*, pp. 67–8.
- 50. Covell, Australia's Music, p. 107.
- 51. 'The Australian Elizabethan Theatre Trust', www.thetrust.org.au, accessed 26 August 2019.
- 52. Records of Australian Elizabethan Theatre Trust MS 5908, National Library of Australia.
- 53. 1973 was a significant year for the opening of new music and performance venues; alongside the Sydney Opera House (see Harris, this volume) was also

Perth Concert Hall and Adelaide Festival Theatre. Australian Elizabethan Theatre Trust, 'Annual Report', 1973.

- R. Waterhouse, 'Lola Montez and High Culture: The Elizabethan Theatre Trust in Post-War Australia', *Journal of Australian Studies*, 21(52) (1997), 148– 58.
- 55. D. Helmrich, *The First Twenty-Five Years: A Study of the Arts Council of Australia* (Sydney: Southwood Press, 1968).
- R. Ryan, "A Spiritual Sound, a Lonely Sound": Leaf Music of Southeastern Aboriginal Australians, 1890s–1990s', PhD thesis, Monash University (1999).
- 57. A. Haebich, 'Performed Pasts from Noongar History: Coolbaroo Dances and Noongaroke Nights' in H. Gilbert, J. D. Phillipson and M. H. Raheja (eds.), *In the Balance: Indigeneity, Performance, Globalization* (Liverpool: Liverpool University Press, 2017); K. Neuenfeldt, "'I Wouldn't Change Skins with Anybody": Dulcie Pitt/Georgia Lee, a Pioneering Indigenous Australian Jazz, Blues and Community Singer', *Jazz Research Journal*, 8(1–2) (2014), 202–22; Harris, *Representing Australian Aboriginal Music and Dance*.
- 58. Harris, Representing Australian Aboriginal Music and Dance.
- 59. Ibid.; J. Bollen and A. Brewster, 'NADOC and the National Aborigines Day in Sydney, 1957–67', *Aboriginal History*, 42(3) (2018), 3–30.
- 60. D. Fabian, 'Making the Obscure Familiar: Roger Covell's Contribution to Opera in Sydney' in D. Fabian and J. Napier (eds.), *Diversity in Australia's Music: Themes Past, Present, and for the Future* (Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Press, 2018), pp. 185–201.
- 61. G. Smith, 'Public Multicultural Music and the Australian State', *Music & Politics*, 3(2) (2009).
- 62. Smith and Brett, 'Nation, Authenticity and Social Difference in Australian Popular Music'.
- 63. See also K. Neuenfeldt, 'From Silence to Celebration: Indigenous Australian Performers at the Woodford Folk Festival', *The World of Music*, 43(2/3) (2001), 65–91.
- 64. Smith notes that the Music Board of the Australia Council only began to fund 'ethnic and multicultural music' from 1984. Smith, 'Public Multicultural Music'.
- 65. The Aboriginal arts board was integrated into the Australia Council. The First Nations Arts Strategy Panel is now a panel of the larger Australia Council. See also Gary Foley's account of 'Aboriginalising' the Board with Chicka Dixon in 'Black Power and Aboriginal Arts', *Tracker*, 8 (2012), https://vuir.vu.edu.au/view/ subjects/foley.html.
- 66. That first concert featured Greek musician Timotheos Arvanitakis; Yolŋu dancer, musician and actor David Gulpilil; the Italian group Bella Ciao and a Spanish classical guitarist. 'The History Project', *The Boîte*, www.boite.com.au/history-project, accessed 30 August 2022.

67. Some important contributions to this field were made in a recent conference panel organised by John Phillips and featuring work also by Ross Chapman, Sarahlouise Owens, Kerry Murphy and Graeme Skinner at the Musicological Society of Australia's annual conference, 1–3 December 2022, https://msa.org.au/conferences/45th-msa-conference-melbourne-2022. See also K. Murphy, 'Carmen in the Antipodes' in C. Rowden and R. Langham Smith (eds.), *Carmen Abroad: Bizet's Opera on the Global Stage* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2020); A. McMichael and J. Healy, 'Classical Musicians in Australia during the 1850s Gold Rush: The Colonial Tour of Miska Hauser, Virtuoso Violinist', *Musicology Australia*, 43(1–2) (2021).

## **Further Reading**

- Covell, R., *Australia's Music: Themes of a New Society*, 2nd ed. (Melbourne: Lyrebird Press, 2016).
- Fabian, D. and J. Napier, *Diversity in Australia's Music: Themes Past, Present, and for the Future* (Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2018).
- Kerry, G., New Classical Music: Composing Australia (Sydney: UNSW Press, 2009).
- Kirby, S. and J. Gabriel (eds.), *Australasian Music: At Home and Abroad* (Melbourne: Australian Scholarly Publishing, 2023).
- Scott-Maxwell, A. and J. Whiteoak, *Currency Companion to Music and Dance in Australia* (Sydney: Currency House, 2003).
- Skinner, G., 'The Invention of Australian Music', *Musicology Australia*, 37(2), 289– 306.
- Smith, G. and J. Brett, 'Nation, Authenticity and Social Difference in Australian Popular Music: Folk, Country, Multicultural', *Journal of Australian Studies*, 22(58) (1998), 3–17.
- Stratton, J., 'Nation Building and Australian Popular Music in the 1970s and 1980s', Continuum, 20(2) (2006), 243–52.